MINUTES FOR (2) TWO PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, JANUARY 20, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the January 20, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Anthony Sutton, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin (Vice Chair); Edward Mead, Carl Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger, Chairman, (Michael Dolan 7:37)
C.
1.
EXECUTIVE SESSION - Discussion of pending litigation.  Bella Properties Milford, LLC v.   Milford Planning & Zoning, 1556 New Haven Avenue.

Motion:  By Ms. Cervin for the Board to go into Executive Session with City Attorney Jonathan Berchem and David Sulkis, City Planner.

Second:  By Mr. Sutton.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

The Board went into Executive Session at 7:35.  The Board came out of Executive Session at 8:00 p.m.

D.   2.
REQUEST FOR CGS 8-24 APPROVAL – Mayor’s Capital Improvement Plan 2015-2019
Chairman Gettinger:   Noted there was no one to present the Capital Improvement Plan but he was
asked by the Mayor for the Board to approve the Plan as it has done in the past.
Motion:   By Ms. Cervin to approve the Capital Improvement Plan 2015-2019
Second:  By Mr. Quish.
Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passed.
E.   
NEW BUSINESS


3.
81 SHELL AVENUE (ZONE R-7.5)  Petition of David Salerno for Coastal Area Management 



Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 27, Block 444, 


Parcel 3, of which Rodney R. Allain Revocable Trust is the owner.
David Salerno, Compass Builders representing Mr. Allain.  A variance has been received for the side yard setback.  He described the plans for building and elevating the house.

Staff:  Application is incomplete according to Stephen Harris who reviewed the plans.  
Discussion followed.
Joseph Griffith, Director of Permitting and Land Use, explained how the plans were reviewed

Chairman Gettinger:  Asked that the plan be held over for two weeks in order for the Board to receive the required information to review the plan.
The Board agreed that further information on the application was required and should be continued

 at the next meeting on February 3rd.

4.
 REQUEST FOR BOND REDUCTION – 284-286 Naugatuck Avenue

    
Request by Warren K. Field, Jr. for a subdivision bond reduction  of $14,200.00,  
from $16,000.00, leaving a maintenance balance in the amount of $1,800.00, in accordance with the memo from Chris Saley, Public Works Director, dated 
January 6, 2015.
Motion:   By Chairman Gettinger for approval.

Second:  Mr. Quish

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

Motion:  Passed. 
F.

PUBLIC HEARINGS – CLOSE BY:  2/24/2015; EXPIRE ON 4/30/2015

5.
103 POINT BEACH DRIVE (ZONE R-7.5) – Petition of Mark Pucci for Special Permit and Coastal Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence within 25 feet of high tide on Map 30, Block 642, Parcel 1, of which Dr. and Mrs. Hoos are the owners.
Mark Pucci, 2 Broad Street.  Mr. Pucci stated the plans have received approval by the referred City Departments and DEEP.  No variances were required.  The house is being rebuilt after Super Storm Sandy. 
Mr. Sulkis:  Read from Stephen Harris’ report.

Board Discussion:  None.

No one from the public was present to speak in agreement or opposition of the application.
The Chair closed the public hearing.

Motion:   By Mr. Quish for approval.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.
Motion:  Passed.

6.
460 BIC DRIVE  (ZONE OD) - Petition of Garden Homes Management Corporation for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a 257 unit, residential development, under CGS Section 8-(30g), on Map 41, Block 301, Parcel 29, of which Garden Homes Residential, LP is the owner.
Thomas Lynch, Esq.,  63 Cherry Street, Milford, CT representing the applicant Garden Homes Development and its president, Richard Freedman.  This is a 257 unit development that is proposed to be built under the guidelines of Section 8-30g of the Connecticut General Statutes.  Steve Trinkaus, PE; (Site Plan);  Andrew Hennessy, Architect; (floor plans and elevations); Bruce Hilson, Traffic Engineer  (Traffic Report).
Attorney Lynch reviewed the history of the application which was filed last year and was ready for a hearing but was thwarted due to the moratorium that was put into place in May 2014.  In July, the 
P & Z Board denied without prejudice the acceptance of the application.  An appeal of the decision was filed in Superior Court.  It was decided to bring the application to the Board when the moratorium expired on December 31, 2014.
Attorney Lynch gave the background of the property that was chosen for this development.  The land and surrounding property was originally farm land and developed during the 60’s.  The start of development of this area began when it became the home the Bic Corporation in France.  In the 1960’s 1500 workers went through this property on a daily basis.  The property was sold to Bic but the Smith Family retained a life use of the home and structures that were on the property.  In the 1990’s Bic relocated most of their facilities to South Carolina and Shelton CT.   The eight acre property was left vacant when Bic moved away.  Garden Homes Development bought it a few years ago.  When the property was developed in the 1960’s and 1500 workers traveled through it daily, it established itself as an appropriate site for a large scale residential development.
The Application Book which outlined the entire plan was date stamped into the record.  

Highlights of the project:  Property is 8 acres in size.  Four story elevated building with 257 units.  Unit breakdown – 194 one-bedroom units and 63 studio units.  The property is located in the OD zone which allows residential development under CGS 8-30g.  There are 322 parking spaces shown; 1.25 spaces per unit.  Another 42 spaces can be built with additional available land.  A portion underneath the “H” shaped has been designated for part of the parking.  
The goal of the 8-30(g) statute was explained by Attorney Lynch.

The apartments will be occupied by young professionals.  They are not geared for families with children.  The formula for the income guidelines for the affordability component was explained.
Last year Milford received $434,000 from HUD in block grant funds.  These grants are applied for every year by the City.  The Town is encouraging affordable housing.

To deny an application under the 8-30(g) statute, a public health or safety concern that outweighs the stated goal of encouraging affordable housing must be proven.  The Fire and Police Departments and Sewer  Department have all approved this application.
Steve Trinkaus, Trinkaus Engineering, Southbury, CT.  Described the site plan and engineering aspect of the project.  Project is near the Subway headquarters.  Described the storm water management  for the property and the tests that were required by the City Engineer.  The Alonquin (sic) gas line is located on a portion the site.  They permit parking, driveway and filling on the easement.  Cutting or retaining walls are not allowed.  Alonquin (sic) also has to over see any blasting that takes place on the property.  The building, outside structures and areas were described.  The southern corner will remain wooded to act as a buffer to the adjoining residential area.  Accessways to the property for emergency vehicles was described.  Part of the parking area will be under the building.  Parking layout:  322 proposed spaces; 182 surface spaces outside the building; 140 spaces under the building and 42 spaces for overflow parking, if needed in the northern portion of the property.
Andrew Hennessey, Architect, Newburgh, NY.  Described the four story 200,00 SF,  H-shaped building.  Garage below the apartments. Three entrances to the garage; four elevators and five exit stairs for each floor.  Community room, movie room, exercise room, rest rooms as tenant amenities.  Also a pool and courtyard patio. 257 apartments; 63 studios (500-550 SF) and 191 one bedroom (670-800 SF).  Bike storage areas in the garage.  Described the building materials that will be used under the building code for this type of structure.  Full fire sprinkler and fire alarm systems.  The project is100% handicapped accessible inside and outside.   The building materials were described. 

The interior amenities and utilities were also described.     

Bruce Hilson, RPE, Traffic Engineer.  Prepared the Traffic Study.  Reviewed the results of his study which consisted of existing conditions, traffic counts, field observations and field measurements, as well as other aspects of his study.
Richard Freedman, President, Garden Homes Management, Stamford CT.  The Commission approved the 8-30g project on Cascade Boulevard for 36 units, two an a half years ago years ago. He gave statistics for the Cascade Boulevard project which were conceptualized similarly to this project.  The 36 units rented in 8 wks.  Median age is 26.  One child age 2.  Affordable rents vary from $706 to $1143 a month for the higher affordable one-bedroom.  The building is effectively 100% affordable.  Building is what it was represented to be.  The present project is conceptualized the same way but is larger and can support more amenities.  The building materials will be the same.  This location is appropriate and will fill a needed slice of the housing market in Milford.
 Mr. Sulkis:  Reviewed the interdepartmental comments and his administrative summary, noting comments from the Police Department on parking.  

Board discussion:  Board members asked questions concerning traffic near the site as well as the impact on US1; meeting the departmental comments; the gas line, sidewalks and other aspects of the Plan.  
The applicant and his representatives responded to the Board’s questions.

Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  The procedure for speaking was noted. Asked if anyone was in favor of the application.  (No response)
(A short recess was taken from 9:45 to 9:50).
Chairman Gettinger:  Asked if anyone was opposed to application.
Diane Whitney, Esq., Pullman & Comley, Hartford, CT, representing Northeast Electronics Corp. 455 Bic Drive.  There are 90 employees.  They all come in the morning and leave at the same time in the afternoon.  Three issues that relate to health and safety:  Water pressure, traffic and the gas line.
Water pressure is not adequate at Northeast Electronics despite trying to increase the pressure which has not worked.  Pumps that were put in do not work.  Putting in 257 residential units will exacerbate the problem.

Traffic.  This is a heavy industrial area.  Large trucks use the roadway.  The trucks and number of vehicles will create an unsafe condition.  

The plan provides 257 units with 322 parking spaces + 41.  Could be 363 cars added to this heavily industrial area.  Will also be guests visiting.  Not being able to make a left turn is an indication there is an unsafe condition.

The gas line is extremely large.  Putting a residential development of this size on top of a gas line is unsafe for high density residential.

Patricia Gutierrez:  Lives off West Ave.  Travels that area all the time.  Worked at Bic.  Can’t get up the hill in snow storms.  Gas line runs right through there.   West Avenue and Bic Drive have a lot of traffic. 
Douglas Lebreque, 311 West Rutland Road.  Agrees with the water pressure.  Admitted by RWA.  Increase in school population even if they say there will not be children.  Traffic safety.  Can’t walk in the area due to traffic.  322 cars seems too low.  Project too dense for the area.

Rebuttal by Applicant:
Attorney Lynch:  There had been a plant with 1500 employees going in and out.  Traffic study was done.  Police Department was in support of the plan for public health and safety.  Children would be allowed but it is not likely.  There will be no work that will be done that will affect the gas line.

Gas line is located 70 feet from the gas line.  Algonquin (sic) permits what will be done.  Sidewalk can be installed.  The steep slope down to Naugatuck precludes a sidewalk.  Can go from the driveway down to Bic.  Can put water tanks on the roof to improve water pressure via pumps.
Rebuttal by Opposition:  None.
Mr. Sulkis:  If water tanks are put on the roof, would the buildings be redesigned to accommodate the weight of the tanks?

Mr. Trinkaus responded.

 Ms. Cervin:  Asked if the Board could have something in writing from Algonquin (sic) and the RWA as to their approval of this plan and sidewalks.  Have City Engineer write an evaluation of the situation.

The record will be kept open to receive additional information.  
Mark Branse, Esq.  The Commission can impose conditions of approval to address a substantial adverse health or safety impact.  However, the Commission cannot require sidewalks under 8-30g or otherwise.
The record will be kept open. 
G.

LIAISON REPORTS
Ed Mead – The Milford Police Department is having its 100th anniversary this year.  The police will have special decals on the police cars and their badges.
H.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE – 
Mr. Grant:  Reviewing additional regulations.  Will meet with the City Attorney to review what has previously been submitted to them.
I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (1/6/2015)
Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve.
Second:  By Chairman Gettinger.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the Minutes of the 1/6/2015 meeting.
J.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Chairman Gettinger announced he signed two  lot line adjustments.
Mr. Griffith asked to speak to the Board. 
Chairman Gettinger:  Everyone should be on the same page when the applications are presented.
K.
STAFF REPORT - None
Motion:  To adjourn by Mr. Quish

Second:  By Mr. Grant

All members voted in favor of adjournment at 10:30 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 3, 2015.
_Phyllis Leggett



Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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